
 

 
 

 

www.wyevalleyretrieverclub.co.uk 

Kennel Club No. 2045 

Members Newsletter 

2014 

http://www.wyevalleyretrieverclub.co.uk/


 

  



1 
 

Your Committee 
Mr Brian Lambert, President   Tel: 01432 278331 

Mr Terry Dukes, Vice President  Tel: 01568 797367 

Mr John Jones, Vice President  Tel: 01386 700443 

Mr Morton Redpath, Chairman  Tel: 01885 482211 

Ms Sara Bowie, Secretary Tel:  01497 847154 

Miss Anna Yates, Treasurer & Membership Secretary Tel: 07976 842245 

Mrs Jean Tidmarsh, Training Secretary Tel: 01432 274527 

Mr Roger Wiggins, Field Trial Secretary  Tel: 01886 812653 

Miss Kelly Stringfellow, Assistant Field Trial Secretary  Tel: 01886 812322 

Mr Bernard Pound, Website administrator  Tel: 01886 812329 

Mrs Ruth Thomas Tel: 01886 880868 

Miss Shelley Basford  Tel:  01584 891419 

Mrs Margaret Owers Tel: 01531 248694 

Mr Richard Price Tel: 01531 631229 

 

 

Dates for Your Diary 2014 
Tuesday 1st April  Annual General Meeting, 7.30pm Plough Inn, Stoke 

Lacy 

Tuesday 29th April  WVRC training starts 

Sunday 11th May WVRC Novice and Open Working Test, Westhide 

Sunday 29th June WVRC Puppy, Novice and ND/NH Working Test, 

 Orleton Court, Stanford Bridge  

Sunday 13th July WVRC Puppy, Veteran and Intermediate  Working 

Test, Ravenhill Court, Lulsley  

Sunday 3rd August Herefordshire Country Fair   

Tuesday 5th August WVRC training ends 

TBC, August WVRC Interclub Invitation Working Test,  Westhide 

Saturday 16th August WVRC End of Term Test and Fun Day (Date TBC) 

Friday 29th August WVRC End of Term Annual Dinner 

Sunday 28th September WVRC Field Trial Training Day, Lulsley.  

Thursday 6th November 14 Dog Novice Field Trial, Dunclent .  

TBC, December Novice Field Trial Batsford (subject to KC approval)  
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Training and Membership Fees 2014 
 Adult  Couple Junior  

Annual Membership £10.00 £15.00 No fee 

Joining Fee £10.00 £10.00 No fee 

Training Fee per Dog £40.00 

Members may only handle one dog in a class.  Please make sure that you 

attend your class with a lead, whistle (attached to a lanyard), dummy bag and 

poo bags.  If you miss two lessons without notify ing the trainer of a valid 

reason expect your place to be offered to someone else.  There will be no 

refund of training fees.  Please also note our trainers are volunteers - any 

guidance or advice on gun dog training is based on their personal experiences 

and achievements. 

WVRC Items for Sale 
Please contact Mrs Jean Tidmarsh at jeantidmarsh@btinternet .com 

Polo Shirt £10.00 Sweat Shirt £12.00 

Baseball Cap £7.50 Ties £13.00 

Ladies Scarves £13.00 

Future Events 
Dates and venues of the Wye Valley Retriever Club Working Tests are in this 

newsletter.  The Field Trial Training Day and Field Trial(s) schedules and entry 

forms will be sent to members and posted on our website.  Please do check 

the website regularly for details of our events.  

Please photocopy the entry  form printed on the centre pages of this 

newsletter if you require more than one copy and cannot download further 

copies from the web site.  

Club Finances & Membership 
We have had a successful year again, which is all down to the tremendous 

support of memb ers, whether taking part at events or helping, the generosity 

of our hosts in allowing us to use their land and our sponsors in providing 

prizes.  Costs, however, continue to rise and we have therefore taken the 

decision to increase the membership fee by £ 2 for individuals and £3 for 

couples. 
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We now have nearly 300 members/joint -members, which is a fantastic 

achievement.  It is now less than a third of you who still want club 

communications in the post ð thank you to those who have provided email 

addresses.  We quite understand not everyone has this facility but the cost of 

postage is becoming a real problem, quite apart from the time it takes 

stuffing all those envelopes so if you can, give us an email address to use 

instead ð and remember to let us know if  you change it too.  

I hope you all have a successful 2014, whatever you are doing with your dogs.  

Anna Yates, Treasurer and Membership Secretary  

/ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
The Wye Valley Retriever Club Committee continues to work hard to keep the 

running of the clu b to a high standard.   I would like to thank all the officers 

and the Committee for their dedicati on to the club and its members.  

Thank you to trainers who voluntarily gave up their time for which we are all 

grateful.  Thank you also to those who threw dum mies and helped the trainers 

during the classes. We rely on volunteers giving their time generously for the 

enjoyment of every one; if you would like to volunteer at any of our events 

please do let me know.  

On behalf of the members that attended training a t the Wye Valley Retriever 

Club, great appreciation must go to Clive and Sylvia Richard at Lower Hope 

and Mr Luke Thompson Coon at Westhide for allowing us to use their ground.  I 

say this every year and I will say it again, ôwe are very lucky to have this  kind 

offerõ 

I would like to thank Roger and Claire Raymond for inviting the club to hold 

their end of term team test on their training ground again.  The day was very 

enjoyable and a huge success, it was wonderful to see so many of you and 

your dogs there.  Thank you also to our Judges and helpers who kindly gave up 

their time.  We have found this day to be especially helpful to those members 

who have not yet entered a working test; it is a good but fun way of 

introducing tests and building confidence.  Congratulations to the award 

winners!  

Thank you to Tom & Amber Spilsbury at Noverton, Mr and Mrs Ron Treverton 

Jones at Lulsley and Martyn Cook for inviting the Club to hold our working 

tests and field trial training day on their ground.  Thank you to those of you 

who kindly gave up your time to throw dummies, put out blinds, set up, tow 

the trailer, type running orders, steward, collect scores, make lunch and serve 

tea and cake.  We are lucky to have members who contribute to the clubõs 

smooth running and to  whom we are eternally grateful.  
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Our appreciation must also go to Mr. and Mrs. Michael & Jane Gough for their 

very generous offer of our Novice Field Trial.  Equally our appreciation goes to 

Lord & Lady Dulverton for their very generous offer of a Novice F ield Trial.  

Thank you to Mathew Farmer, the Keeper at Batsford who has also made us all 

feel so very welcome on more than one occasion.  

Good luck with your training season ahead and I look forward to seeing you at 

our clubõs events. 

Morton Redpath, WVRC Chairman 

 

{ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
When I joined the WVRC about 4 years ago Iõd just got my first dog.  Not my 

first gun dog or my first Lab, my first dog.....ever!  Iõd gone to some training 

classes with her when she was a puppy as all I knew was that I wanted a well 

behaved family dog.  I had no idea that it would all lead to early mornings, 

whistles, pheasant hanging in the spare room, hi -lost and dummies (not the 

kind for babies!).  

Anna Yates talked me into joining the club and doing some training and before 

I knew it    was hooked.  Watching my lovely lab bitch working at what she 

was bred to do is the best feeling in the world.  I know Iõm preaching to the 

converted but there is nothing better than sending your dog for a bird and 

watching her come back with pheasant in mouth, jumping fences &  loving life.  

So, 4 years on and Iõve been talked into the job of secretary on the 

committee!  Whatever next?  I had some idea of how much work goes into the 

various events organised by the club, having helped out at some  of the Field 

Trials (or rather coerced by Anna into helping!) but what I have learnt over 

the last few months is how GOOD we are at them as a club.  We are 
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professional, organised and passionate about getting it right and we do, time 

after time.  Not only  that but helping at the field trials or working tests is 

really good fun and a great way of learning about how the club runs and what 

makes a good dog.  Listening to the judges and watching the dogs is the best 

way to see what they are looking for, even i f all you ever intend to do is pick 

up and have a nice family pet!  However, we need more help and your 

support.  As always, lots is done by very few, so if you feel you want to get 

involved just talk to anyone on the committee, I can tell you from persona l 

experience everyone is really friendly and would be delighted for your input.  I 

would just like to say thank you to everyone on the committee for making me 

feel so welcome.  

My bitch is 6 this year and Iõm now contemplating a second dog.......so hope 

to see you all out and about at training and club events again this year!  

Sara Bowie, Secretary 

CƛŜƭŘ ¢Ǌƛŀƭ ŀƴŘ ²ƻǊƪƛƴƎ ¢Ŝǎǘ {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Working Tests  

During 2013 the Wye Valley Retriever club held four days of working tests, 

consisting of ten individu al tests.  All of them were very well supported.  We 

must again thank our hosts for allowing us to use their ground, Mr & Mrs Ron 

Treverton Jones and Mr & Mrs Tom Spilsbury.  All four days proved very 

successful, thanks to the help received from the commit tee and the club 

members.  Also thanks to the judges for giving up their time and to our 

sponsors Skinners, for all of their support in prizes and place cards etc.  A 

special thanks to Bernard Pound for his help and assistance.  

Field Trials  

During 2013 we held two Novice field trials.  The first Novice trial was held at 

Dunclent near Kidderminster by kind permission of Michael and Jane Gough.   

The second Novice trial was held at the Batsford Estate near Moreton in the 

Marsh by kind permission of Lord and Lady Dulverton.  Both the field trials 

were very successful days, mainly due to a good supply of birds, good 

shooting, consistent judging and a very well organised days due to enough help 

being arranged prior to the trials.  Thanks to Matthew Farmer for his help in 

allowing us to have a trial at Batsford.  Many thanks to Michael Gough for his 

organisation at Dunclent.  Thanks again to our sponsor (Skinners Dog Food).  A 

special thanks to Kelly Stringfellow for her help and assistance.  

Roger Wiggins, Field Trial & Working Test Secretary 
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May Novice and Open Test 
Sunday May 12th saw our first working test of the season, held at our regular 

Lulsley venue by kind permission of Mr Ron Treverton-Jones and Mr Martyn 

Cook.  Our judges were those same gentlemen tha t judged our first test last 

year, John Jones, Alex Badger, Tony Stanley and Mathew Farmer.  Field Trial 

and Working Test Secretary Roger Wiggins was in charge of the day, with a 

good number of club members helping out with all the things that make the 

day work.  

The weather had been rather unsettled, but the rain managed to hold off until 

most of the morning session was completed, but unfortunately it rained 

heavily as the last few competitors were finishing their last test.  Kerry 

Flamank was particularly brave, running her dog Acer with her baby daughter 

Sennan in her backpack, both getting soaked!  

A good entry of 45 dogs for the novice tests ensured a busy morning, but all 

went smoothly thanks to the organizational skills of the stewards.  Dogs and 

handlers were presented with four tests.  Test 1 was judged by John, a mark 

up a track and a blind in front of a tree across the same field, the dogs 

required to retrieve the blind first.  Most dogs managed to do this test, 

although John needed to be patient wit h those who needed a lot of handling 

to get to the blind.  

Test 2 was the water, judged by Tony.  This was a heel -work exercise followed 

by a single mark into the lake.  Most dogs managed the heel work and retrieve 

well, up to the point of delivery but a nu mber were òzeroedó for dropping the 

dummy.  Two needed the backup of Chris Peerõs goldie Roden to collect from 

the water.  

Test 3, judged by Alex, was on the open field between the car park and the 

lake.  The test consisted of a double mark with the retriev e order elected by 

the handler.  There was a split between handlers, some electing to retrieve 

the last thrown (nearest) dummy first and some going for the furthest dummy 

first.  The test proved difficult for some dogs with too many picking the wrong 

dummy.  Some dogs had difficulty finding the nearest dummy (last thrown) in 

the slightly undulating ground and required direction from the handlers.  All in 

all, the test proved much tougher for the dogs than it appeared to spectators 

and was a good test for th e dogs that succeeded. 

Test 4, judged by Mathew, consisted of a mark in a wood, but the dogs had to 

cross an upward sloping stubble field, then jump a wire fence into the wood.  

Many dogs were reluctant to jump the fence.  With careful handling, some 

succeeded, but several hunted the cover to either side of the jump and failed.  

Only one dog found a way underneath!  
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A blind was then retrieved from the same place - many dogs had a òlight bulbó 

moment, and jumping the fence more confidently the second time.  

First was Elizabeth Davis with her chocolate Lab bitch Damson of Ivy Rock.  

Second was Denise O'Reilly with Locharn Lass, third was Paul Green with 

Slipside Ebony, fourth was Sue Parkes with Nordenlights Yucatan.  Cs of M 

went to Nigel Probert with Copperbir ch Gunner and Jane McHugh with 

Crowbush Sapphire of Bittenham. 

 
[ ǘƻ ǊΥ 5ŜƴƛǎŜ hΩwŜƛƭƭȅΣ {ǳŜ tŀǊƪŜǎΣ aŀǘƘŜǿ CŀǊƳŜǊΣ tŀǳƭ DǊŜŜƴ WƻƘƴ WƻƴŜǎΣ !ƭŜȄ .ŀŘƎŜǊΣ 9ƭƛȊŀōŜǘƘ 5ŀǾƛŜǎΣ wƻƴ 

Treverton-Jones, Tony Stanley, Nigel Probert, Jane McHugh, Roger Wiggins. 

After l unch, the weather looked threatening but thankfully the rain held off.  

26 dogs were entered for the open tests.  Tests 1, 2 and 4 were in the same 

areas as for the novice.  Test 1 was a double blind, one in the same place as 

the novice but the other furth er away.  The nearest dummy was required first.  

None of the dogs got full marks.  Some found it very difficult.  

Test 2, was a blind in the plantation below the lake, to be picked first with a 

distraction thrown into the lake across the path the dogs were required to 

follow to collect the blind.  

Test 4 extended the distance from the novice test.  The dogs were sent down 

a bank, had to cross a ditch, and ascend the stubble field to retrieve the 

marked dummy in front of the wire fence.  The second retrieve wa s a blind in 

the woods, the dogs having to jump the wire fence this time.  Some dogs must 

have been communicating with their novice counterparts, jumping the fence 

and collecting the blind on the first pass!  

Test 3 was in a different location, around a sma ll pond in woods.  There were 

two blinds, one across the pond, the other on a bank along the track leading 

to the pond, this to be collected first.  

First was Claire Raymond with her black Lab dog Levenghyl Beetle, second was 

Vickie Pritchard with Vamp Pars ley Potage, third was Nigel Probert with 

Slipside Danzy Jones, fourth was Jean Fisher with Rocky Lane.  Cs of M went to 

Robert Fisher with Paid In Full and Helen Goodwin with Toccata Sorrell.  
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L to r: Roger Wiggins, John Jones, Helen Goodwin, Tony Stanley, Vickie Pritchard, Claire Raymond, Mathew 

Farmer, Jean Fisher, Ron Treverton-Jones, Nigel Probert, Alex Badger, Robert Fisher. 

We received a couple of nice compliments on the day.  Elizabeth Davies 

wrote; òDear all at the Wye Valley Club, I just wanted to say thank you for 

such a lovely and well organised event today.  As always the day ran like 

clockwork and the tests were well set out.  I hope I did not miss anyone out in 

my thanks, I was so overwhelmed at my win.  I have been trying very hard 

with my no vice dog and I could not have done it without Damson, and all of 

the efforts and the hard work put in by the club, all its helpers, volunteers 

and organisation to run the day. Thank you! Sidó 

Helen Goodwin wrote: òThanks for a fabulous array of tests down at Lulsley on 

Sunday.  As always they were suitable for the Novice and Open dogs with a 

challenging test thrown in for the Novices to ensure they are ready to enter 

the open competitions.  All the judges, stewards, dummy throwers and 

organisers made the day enjoyable.  It is nice to have such a friendly day out.ó 

 



10 
 

June Puppy, Novice Dog/Novice Handler & Veteran Test 

Our second working test of the season was held on Sunday June 16th at Orleton 

Court, Stanford Bridge, by kind permission of  the Spilsbury family .  Our judges 

were Mr Terry Dukes, Mr Frank Morrey and Mr Craig Perry.  Field Trial & 

Working Test Secretary Roger Wiggins was in charge of the day.  Volunteers to 

help had been in rather short supply ð Fathersõ Day and the Three Counties 

Show at Malvern being the main causes.  Those who did come, some fulfilling 

roles for the first time, did a great job and 34 dogs had a very competitive 

morning but were all finished by lun chtime.  The rain even held off!  

Each judge had three separate tests in their are a, one each for puppy, novice 

dog/novice handler and the veterans.  Test 1 was with Terry in the orchard.  

Puppies walked a distance at heel, stopped, the handler threw a dummy out, 

they walked back to the judge at heel, and then the dog was sent for the 

dummy.  Veterans had a blind and a mark, with the blind required first.  

Novice dog/novice handler competitors had a mark, and then returned for a 

blind in the same place.  The majority of puppies and veterans did their test 

very well, some of the novice do g/novice handlers found their exercise 

harder.  

Test 2 was with Frank, at the other end of the orchard beside the lake.  

Veteran dogs had a marked distraction thrown within the trees, with a blind to 

retrieve first from the reeds at the edge of the lake ð not actually in the 

water, as many dogs seemed to think!  The marked distraction was collected 

second.  The puppies had a walk to heel, dummy thrown towards, not into, 

the water.  Then after the retrieve, they had to walk back to the start point 

at heel.  The novice dog/novice handlers had double marks, one into the open 

alongside the lake, the other just onto the edge, or sometimes slightly into, 

the water.  The puppies generally scored well on their test, there was a wide 

range of marks for the veterans an d again it was the novice dog/novice 

handlers who found this tricky.  

Test 3 was with Craig at the pond.  Puppies had a mark into the water while 

novice dog/novice handlers had a mark across the water onto the bank on the 

far side.  Both groups did well, al though some showed reluctance to enter the 

water or dropped the dummy on their return.  Veterans started from a 

different position, further along the bank, to create a sharper angle between 

a blind on the far side bank and a marked distraction on this side  of the pond.  

This test proved quite difficult.  

There were run offs for first (both dogs scoring maximum marks) and third 

(both dogs only dropping one point) in the puppy competition.  
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Scores were done, prizes awarded and then competitors headed home while  

judges and helpers sat down to lunch, at lunchtime!  

Puppy ð first was Richard Edwards with Endacott Todd for Lovehayne (LR, D), 

second was Gill Awty with Venetian Red at Maddistream (FCR, B), third was 

Gary Rogers with Birdsgreen OõBrien (LR, B), fourth w as Caroline Hewison with 

Venus in Transit Over Casblaidd (FCR, D).  COMs were awarded to Angela 

Baker with Karnoosty Out Of Bounds (GR, D), Wendy Tombs with Chemsell 

Obadiah (LR, D), Mia Treadwell with Buffskin Conan (LR, D) and Kate Bushell 

with Valleyedg e Baldr (LR, D).  Kateõs dog also won the award for Best Puppy 

Under 12 Months. 

 
Puppy: left to right, Wendy Tombs, Frank Morrey, Angela Baker, Mia Treadwell, Richard Edwards, Gill Awty, 

Caroline Hewison, Kate Bushell, Roger Wiggins, Gary Rogers, Craig Perry, Terry Dukes. 

Novice Dog/Novice Handler  ð first was Nick Swan with Chandkelan Marta Star 

(LR, B), second was Catherine Gilder with Donnanview Vesta  (LR, B), third was 

Margaret Owers with Bobbielou Swingtime Tia of Mektowers (LR, B), fourth 

was Richard Evans with Clifteme Dexter  (LR, D).  COMs were awarded to Jill 

Whittaker with Rhewl-Felyn Rounder of Gwrychbedw (LR, D), Portia Trow with 

Chandkelan Albert (LR, D) and Charlotte Drake with Kerrimitch Islay  (FCR, B).  

 
ND/N:  left to right, Frank Morrey, Jill Whittaker,  Portia Trow, Catherine Gilder, Roger Wiggins, Nick Swann, 

Craig Perry, Richard Evans, Terry Dukes, Margaret Owers. 
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Veteran  ð fir st was Wendy Tombs with Dawn Plover (LR, B), second was Julia 

Redpath with May Ebony (LR, B) and third was Carol ine Hewison with Harvest 

Moon of Casblaidd (FCR, B).  Unfortunately the rest of the veterans had had 

differences of opinion with their handlers somewhere along the way (old is not 

always wise!), so no further awards could be given.  

 
Veteran:  left to right; Frank Morrey, Wendy Tombs, Caroline Hewison, Roger Wiggins, Julia Redpath, Craig 

Perry, Terry Dukes. 
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Hereford Country Fair 2013 
The Fair was held at Hampton Court Estate on Sunday August 4th . Setting up 

the scurries on the Friday evening was a prelu de to the show dayõs weather. 

Rumbling was heard in the distance followed by a downpour. The scurries 

were in a woodland area which offered some shelter from the elements.  

Sunday started well, but the clouds and rain moved in by midmorning. The 

members that helped to run the scurries were extremely wet by the 

afternoon. However, more handlers and dogs took part than last year at 

Whitfield.   

If Sunday was wet Monday was worse, pouring rain greeted us on site to 

remove the fencing round the scurries.  

Thank you to everyone who gave up their time in such appalling conditions.  

Jean Tidmarsh 

 


